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 Faculty Senate Office

            (818) 677-3263

FACULTY SENATE MEETING – Approved 10/25/07
Minutes of Meeting of October 4, 2007
Oviatt Library Presentation Room
Faculty President Matos called the meeting to order at 2:04 p.m.

The Secretary called the roll.  Senators not present were: Jana Beling (excused), Raymond Brie, Daniel Cutcher, David Gray, Paula Higgins, Catherine Jeppson (excused), Virginia Kennedy, Shannon Morgan, John O’Brien, Alberto Restori, Louis Rubino (excused), Judy Schmidt-Levy (excused)
The Faculty Senate Minutes from May 17, 2007 were approved as distributed.
Announcements 
a.
AS President Adam Haverstock and Audrena Redmond, CFA Field Representative, were introduced to the Senate.
b.
A revised CFA Report from Theresa Montaño, the new CFA President, is available on the back table.
c.
The CSUN Faculty Retreat will be held on January 14-15, 2008 at the Ventura Beach Marriott.  Proposals for presentations are due on October 26, 2007.
CFA Contract (Article 10) – Elections and Panels
Audrena Redmond, CFA Field Representative
Penelope Jennings, Associate Vice President for Faculty Affairs
Audrena Redmond presented the New Statutory Grievance process.  There are two grievance tracks – the Statutory Grievance track and the Contractual Grievance track.  Both grievance tracks use the same expanded definition of what is grievable:  “an allegation that the employee was directly wronged in connection with the rights accruing to his or her job classification, benefits, working conditions or appointment.”  Faculty Hearing Committees are chosen by lot and will hear individual grievances under the statutory grievance track.  Faculty Hearing Panel elections shall be conducted at the department level whereby all faculty are eligible to vote.  The panels will consist of only full-time faculty members.  A document with frequently asked questions was distributed and is available in the Faculty Affairs office.
Some senators were concerned about this process interfering with our current retention, tenure and promotion process.  Another concern expressed was the possibility of faculty (including lecturers) serving on panels and being required to make decisions on faculty of higher rank.
President’s Report – Jolene Koester, President
President Jolene Koester reported on the following three items:

1.   The Senators were encouraged to read the President’s fall convocation address, posted at http://www.csun.edu/~presofc/speeches/2007convocation.html.  The theme of the address was, “California State University, Northridge: Regionally Focused, Nationally Recognized.”  Reading the address will help faculty members to understand the efforts that will be taken over the next few months to heighten the visibility of California State University, Northridge’s excellence in the region, in the state, and in the nation.

2.   David Levin, the new Director of Academic Technology, was introduced.  He comes to us from Cal Poly Pomona.

3.   Actions are underway to enhance campus security subsequent to the Virginia Tech incident.  Senators were reminded that the size of the campus, our values honoring freedom of expression and diversity, and our respect for a wide range of behaviors are considered when decisions to protect the faculty, staff, and students are made.

      The Virginia Tech situation has created a new set of imperatives and expectations.  An ad hoc group chaired by Anne Glavin (Chief of Police and Director of Public Safety), and including representatives from Student Affairs, the faculty, and other areas of the campus, was appointed to receive suggestions and concerns raised by members of the campus community, as well as to consider known best practices and what was learned from the Virginia Tech experience.  They made recommendations to the President about what the campus should do to enhance security.  A comprehensive summary of the steps already taken and in process will be posted on a website.  Some highlights include a threat management unit, the campus emergency operations plan, and emergency action and business continuity planning from within each division.  Connect-ED, a communications system that delivers automated messages to members of the campus community, is being implemented.  Everyone is strongly urged to go to the myNorthridge portal and make sure their contact information is accurate.  In addition, the Senators were urged to refer to the booklet, “Responding to Disruptive or Threatening Student Behavior: A Guide for Faculty,” for guidance on dealing with student behaviors.

President Koester responded to questions.
Report from the EEC Subcommittee on Recruitment and Retention  of Underrepresented Faculty
Subcommittee:  Peter Nwosu (Chair), Bronte Reynolds, Carolyn Okazaki,
Bronte Reynolds explained that the Committee had two basic tasks.  They looked at the recruitment of underrepresented faculty to see what can be done to increase the diversity of the faculty so that it more closely reflects the student population.  Given our diverse student body, a diverse faculty provides the opportunity to work with diverse points of view.   In addition, the Committee found no process in place to track the retention of faculty so they have made recommendations to put a process in place.
Peter Nwosu added that the definition of “underrepresented groups/faculty” implies several things and at some point the Committee will ask for input on how to craft a “university” acceptable definition.  We also need to work on recruiting underrepresented faculty across the university and not just in some departments.   Nwosu pointed out that diversity is not just representational but it is also the ability to work across differences; the Committee will work towards this end.
An executive summary which provides an overview of the principal conclusions and recommendations from their study was distributed.  A more detailed report is available on the Senate website – www.csun.edu/senate/reports_pending.html.  
Senate Reports
a.
Provost’s Report – Cynthia Rawitch, Associate Vice President for Undergraduate Studies

Link to written report:  http://www.csun.edu/senate/reports/Provost's Report 10-4-07.doc

Cynthia Rawitch added that the WASC report is available for review and encouraged the faculty to provide feedback.   Some senators expressed concerns with regard to the recent executive salary increases, the lack of staff raises, and the impending student fee increase to balance the CSUN budget gap.  It was the strong sentiment of the Senate that the State of California should be supporting the CSU campuses and not by raising student fees.
c.
Statewide Academic Senate Report – Steven Stepanek, Statewide Academic Senator

Link to written report:  http://www.csun.edu/senate/reports/SAS Report 10-4-07.doc

The Statewide Academic Senators representing the campus this year are Steven Stepanek, Barbara Swerkes and Jennifer Zvi.

Stepanek summarized a few of the resolutions that are being considered.  The Textbook Affordability resolution calls for a campus and system study and evaluation of the practices enumerated in the Textbook Affordability Task Force Report.  In addition, a resolution was passed to call for sufficient campus and ASCSU consultation before action is taken on potential fee increases for MBA and professional masters programs in business.  Also, there are potential changes being made to the policies on drops, withdrawals, incompletes and repeats.  More information on these pending topics is available on the ASCSU website.    The Senators were encouraged to review the resolutions and to send feedback to the Statewide Academic Senators.

Barbara Swerkes provided some background on the Lower Division Transfer Patterns Project (LDTP).   This project is a response to legislation to facilitate the transfer of courses in the major.   Representatives from the CSU and every campus have selected 44 high demand majors to develop patterns for transfer.  Course descriptors that identify topics and course content have been approved.  Faculty volunteers are very much needed to review courses for LDTP articulation. 
WASC Steering Committee Report
Michael Neubauer and Dean Elizabeth Say; Co-chairs
http://www.csun.edu/~instrsch/wasc/index.html (self study proposal posted on website)
Dean Elizabeth Say introduced the members of the WASC Steering Committee and stated that the title of the WASC Institutional Proposal (IP) is, “Advancing as a Learning-Centered University.”  The self study proposal is due on October 15, 2007 and is currently posted on the website for faculty review and feedback.  The proposal is the first step in a process that will take us through the 2010-11 academic year.  Three themes have been identified that will weave together two subsequent self-studies.  In fall 2009, a capacity study called the preparatory review is due.  It examines and explains our capability and resources to meet the institutional goals.  In fall 2010, we must submit an educational effectiveness summary, an account of how we assess whether the institution is enabling students to develop in the ways that our mission implies.  In addition, two WASC teams will visit the campus.
Research groups of faculty will be formed to conduct the work promised in the proposal.  Feedback and the names of faculty interested in participating in the research groups should be e-mailed to Neubauer and Say.
The meeting was adjourned at 4:32 p.m.
Submitted by:
Heidi Wolfbauer, Recording Secretary

Cheryl Spector, Secretary of the Faculty
